
MID CHESHIRE HOSPITALS

Minutes of the Joint Consultation and Negotiation Committee - 30.03.2000.

Present:
Staff Side



J Clarke, UNISON



A Crawford, UCATT



M Davies, ACB 



N Drake, UNISON



F Hazlehurst, CSP



J Meadows, RCN



M Sheen, RCM



Management Side



S Clayton, Training & Development Manager



D Goodwin, Director of Finance



K Holbourn, Director of Nursing



J Park, Director of Operations



J Wicks, Director of Corporate Development



J Workman, Personnel Manager



S Yates, Chief Executive, in the chair

Apologies for Absence:



C Farmer, MSF



S Flanagan, RCN

10/00
MEMBERSHIP

The revised membership was confirmed.  Mr Davies would act as Staff Side Secretary.  Staff Side chair would be a ‘floating’ appointment.
 11/00 
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETINGS
These were accepted as a correct record with the following amendments:

PACT
a) 2/00 vi) CCTV - delete final sentence.

b) 4/00 Financial Position & Activity Levels - ‘Overall, this was a good settlement...’ to read  ‘The Civil Service felt that this was a good settlement...’. 

12/00 
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
i) Health & Safety / Linen Services

Mr Park said that a three year action plan had been adopted on Health and Safety.  This had been circulated with team briefing.  A final submission was going to the Health and Safety Executive.  A number of new policies had been approved by the Health and Safety Committee and would be sent to H&S handbook holders.

Mr Park reported on discussions that had taken place to ensure an adequate supply of laboratory coats.

ii) Car Parking

Road markers were currently on site.  Time limited yellow lines would be painted in potentially dangerous areas.  To promote greener travel, a three pronged publicity effort would take place in the near future.  This would cover the new bus shelter, care sharing and facilities for cyclists.  

Mr Crawford asked if consultants would be brought in to advise the Trust on car parking and wondered about using the college.  Mr Park confirmed that the Trust would be seeking external advice.  The college could be considered, but the need for the advisor to have previous experience in issues of this sort was paramount.

There was discussion about the use of equipment to slow traffic near the residencies.  It was suggested that this could be tried on a temporary basis.

iii) Jobs Roles / Reprofiling

Mr Workman reported in the review of job roles for Medical Secretaries and Ward Clerks.  Subject to funding, it had been agreed that non relief medical secretaries who undertook the large majority of tasks on the new job description would be graded at A&C 4.  The grading claim for ward clerks had not been accepted.  A meeting on that subject had been arranged.

iv) Catering & Accommodation

Mr Park said that a catering specification was being drawn up and would be shared with staff.

On accommodation, an advertisement had been placed seeking expressions of interest in operating accommodation for the Trust.  The Trust Board would consider whether to endorse a shortlist.

v) CCTV

Advice had been received from the Trust’s solicitors that nothing in the draft CCTV procedure would contravene the Human Rights Act.  The document could be considered at the next JCNC meeting.

vi) Whistleblowing

The sub group had met and a second draft policy was being prepared.  The document would be recommended to JCNC as soon as possible.

vii) Working Time Regulations

The N&M group on working time was due to meet.  On annual leave, Mr Goodwin said that the large majority of staff entitled to back dated holiday pay had received it.  Some queries remained and were being worked through.  Software to support payments in the coming leave year was being tested.  Ms Hazlehurst said that some issues on overtime and compensatory rest would be discussed with Mr Workman.

viii) Police

A review of the working relationship with the Police would be suggested to the new Superintendent.  A Staff Side member would be invited to join that discussion.

ix) Return to Work Interviews

The joint secretaries reported on a survey designed to assess the level of compliance with the Trust’s policy on return to work interviews.   The survey had shown an increased compliance level although it was disappointing that almost 30% of respondents said that no such interview had taken place.  It was regrettable that again all managers did not show interest in whether returning staff needed help or support.  The results would be publicised as part of the effort to improve compliance. 

x) Long Service and Retirement Awards

The cost of uplifting these awards for inflation since the early nineties was discussed.  Staff Side underlined their request to have these awards funded from exchequer.  Mr Davies suggested that consideration should be given to a scheme at Sheffield where additional leave is granted to long servers.  Mr Park confirmed that a review of funding arrangements had taken place by Executive Directors as part of the budget setting process.  The conclusion had been that this could not be afforded at present.  There was discussion about the tax position - the Sheffield Trust’s view was reported that tax changes meant that charitable funds should not be used for remuneration.  Mr Goodwin agreed to re-raise this with the tax office.

xi) Fit for Purpose

Mr Yates reported that a document had just been received about the Human Resources implications of organisational changes and mergers in the service.  Details would come to JCNC.

xii) Communications

Ms Hazlehurst and Ms Drake referred to the royal visit the previous day and said that communications had been poor.  Access to departments and to the car park had been blocked.  It was also disappointing that no-one from Staff Side had been invited.  Mr Park replied that access should have been available and apologised if there had been hiccups on the day.   It was agreed that a Staff Side invitation should be considered for such events.

xiii) Discretionary Points

Mr Workman tabled a report with the following information:

PAMS - 3 applications, 3 different disciplines, all Snr 1.  1 point awarded (2nd point awarded to this applicant), 1 refused, 1 person already promoted.

N&M -13 applications, 6 directorates, 7 points awarded between 5 people,  4 of the points fixed term, awards made in 3 directorates.  2 of the applicants rejected already receive a discretionary point.

No appeals have been received.

xiv) Pathology

Mr Yates said that he was due to meet with MSF and directorate management on 7 April to consider proposals.  He added that his proposals were in line with existing arrangements in other trusts.  Mr Davies read out a statement provided by Mr Farmer:

‘The staff  have waited patiently for over 10 months for progress to be made on this issue.  It is to be hoped that with the personal involvement of the Chief Executive that action will be taken soon.  The situation remains as I described it in October and the recent staff survey points to major problems within the directorate.  Significant numbers of staff are unable to cope with the workload / stress.  Communications both within and to the directorate appear to be poor.’

xv) Millennium

Mrs Clarke said that some staff had reported receiving different pay for working the millennium.  Mr Goodwin and Mr Workman said that this should not happen if the circumstances were identical.  They offered to look at examples if full details could be provided.  

xvi) Mileage Rates

Mrs Meadows asked for mileage rates to be reviewed.  Mr Goodwin said that he would look at this and contact Mrs Meadows.

13/00
WORKING TOGETHER 

The report to the Trust Board was received.

The employee opinion survey was considered.  Both good and bad indicators were discussed in some detail.  The PAMS and Senior Managers were more positive in their replies whilst Pharmacy and Pathology were dissatisfied in very many areas.  Pharmacy reported the only ‘nil point’ in the areas of staffing levels and staff feeling their views were not listened to, and Pathology were not far behind.  The Staff Side felt that rather less attention should now be given to Senior Management views and more done on communications, staffing levels, training and involvement in Pharmacy and Pathology.  Mr Goodwin indicated that resources had already been put into Pharmacy.  A number of areas where the survey tool might be improved were identified and would be put to the consortium.  The need to encourage participation was agreed.  The survey would now be discussed by the Organisational Development Group. Both corporate and directorate action plans would need to be drawn up.

Mr Davies and Mr Park reported on the NHS HR conference.  Both had found the experience useful.  Of 900 delegates, 31 were staff representatives.  Mr Davies said it was to the credit of MCHT that he had been invited to go and that his attendance had been fully funded.

Mr Workman described the Personnel & Training Website (www.geocities.com/personnelmcht) and offered Staff Side the opportunity to contribute to its content.  In response to questions,  Mr Goodwin said that the development of the computer network around the site was accelerating. 

Staff Side made the following nominations for Trust committees and groups:


Trust Board


Mr Davies


Charitable Funds

Ms Hazlehurst


Clinical Governance

Mr Davies


Risk Management

Mr Highland


Operational Managers

Mr Crawford


Capital & IT Projects

Mr Highland


ODG



Ms Drake & Mrs Meadows

The Communications Strategy indicated that such involvement should be in place by June 2000.  Staff Side asked that arrangements for attendance at the committees be made without delay.

14/00
WORKFORCE ANALYSIS
The annual workforce analysis was received for information.

15/00 
FINANCIAL POSITION & ACTIVITY LEVELS
Mr Goodwin said that the financial position in the current year was very sound.  By February, the surplus was £1.3 million above the expected.  There had been a number of windfall gains and pay costs had been low due to vacancies in the first part of the year.  Considerable spending had taken place on equipment using this surplus.  Elective in patient activity was well down at 1389 below target.  Day case work was ahead.  Non elective work was spot on.  Out patients activity was ahead of target.  The waiting list stood at 5505 against a target of 5128.  The Trust employed 2127 WTE staff in February.  This was 50 below establishment.  Since the transfer of staff to Granada the in post total had risen from 1850 showing the level of investment in the Trust.  Sickness stood at 3.5%.

Prior to the budget statement, the Trust had been looking at a deficit of £1.7 million.  The impact of the budget, however, was not known.  Details on how the additional funds announced by the Chancellor would be distributed and what conditions would be applied were awaited.

16/00 
JLNC MINUTES

These were noted.

17/00 
BANK HOLIDAYS / CHRISTMAS SHOPPING

It was agreed that the regulations concerning bank holidays when Christmas falls at a weekend would be reviewed if no national change took place in the next year or two.

There had been a number of queries concerning time off for Christmas shopping.  Management stated that no right to such time off existed.  This position would be publicised.
DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS 

18/5, 21/9, 30/11/2000- 10.30 am, LCR.
Staff Side pre meeting from 9.30 am.
